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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

May 9, 2000

Chairman, Bill Chipman, called the meeting to order @ 6:00 p.m.


Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Bill Chipman; Doug Gwilliam; Diane Jacob; Liisa Nusz; Jennifer Wright-Thulin.  Brigham Morgan arrived at 6:30 p.m. 

Town Staff:  


Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham




Shawn Warnke

Recording Secretary:
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  Nick Berg, Eagle Mountain Properties (EMP); John Jacob, Kelvin Bailey & Rick Long EMC2.

1. Pledge of Allegiance:  
Liisa Nusz led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Approval of Agenda:

The Agenda was amended tabling item 3B April 25, 2000 minutes.  

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin to approve the agenda as amended.  Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  
3.
Approval of Minutes: 

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to approve the minutes of April 11, 2000 as amended.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Bill Chipman wanted it noted that all the items the Town Council had concerns with regarding the Town Center East C-Store parking lot had been discussed at the previous Planning Commission meeting and were noted in the April 11, 2000 minutes.  Mr. Chipman stated that the Town Council liaison had failed to communicate the information to the Town Council.

4.
Public Hearing:

A. Rock Creek Station, Master Plan.

Chairman Bill Chipman stated a conflict of interest, as he was a partner to the master developer in an unrelated project.  Diane Jacob also stated a conflict of interest, as the master developer was her husband.  Both commissioners were excused from the meeting and left the room.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin chaired this portion of the meeting.

Ken Leetham commented on the DRC recommendations.  Mr. Leetham stated that the DRC recommended that the Rock Creek Master Development Plan and rezoning to the Town Core Residential only be approved upon completion of several conditions.

Staff Recommendations:

1. The Public Works Board must review the Plan.

2. Prior to any final subdivision approval, adequate vehicular access must either: 1) be constructed or, 2) be secured through development approvals and bonding in those instances where access is provided through surrounding developments (Cedar Trail Villages & Eagle Point, Plat G & H).

3. Approval of the Plan does not include review or approval of the subdivision layout.  The proposed layout must still receive conceptual review by the DRC staff and the Planning Commission.  (done that  night)
4. A detailed fiscal analysis must be provided that indicates the impacts of the project on the Town’s capital facilities plan and how the developer will pay into the plan in order to provide the additional utility capacity that will be required.

5. All conditions noted on the Town Engineer’s report dated May 5, 2000.

6. This is not an approval of a 2.6 density per acre; however, it is contingent on the developer meeting the bonus density system requirement in the Town Code.

The plan consisted of approximately 47.80 acres and 123 single-family homes located east of Cedar Trail Villages and north of Eagle Point, Plats G & H.  Mr. Leetham stated that the Master Developer’s supporting materials had answered all the questions required by the Development Code.

Korey Walker stated that there were significant issues regarding utilities and it was necessary that the Public Works Board review the development.  

Ken Leetham commented that the proposed Master Development Plan would have a considerable impact on all capital facilities and utilities within the Town.  This would require an amendment to the Capital Facilities Plan.

Mr. Leetham recommended that the Planning Commission do a conceptual review of the development.

The Master Developer proposed 2.6 units/acre as opposed to the Town Core Residential base density of 2 units/acre.  In order for the developer to obtain the additional density they would need to meet the criteria of the bonus density system.  

Korey Walker addressed the Commissioners regarding the changes that would need to be made to the Capital Facilities Plan upon approval of the development.  A discussion between the Town and the developer was necessary to decide how to fund the needed improvements.  Mr. Walker added that the developer needed to work with EMP to finalize the location of the East Side north/south corridor.  He stated that the Town Council had adopted a street plan that identified a future collector road on the east side of Town along the utility corridor.  This alignment would allow Lake Mountain Road to maintain a neighborhood street classification and use.  EMP is proposing an SID and was attempting to determine, with the landowners in the area, whether the classification should be changed and have Lake Mountain Road serve as a collector corridor.  Mr. Walker recommended that the developer continue conversations with EMP that in the event that the alignment did change the developer would be aware of it.

Engineer’s Recommendations:

1. Receive Public Works Board Approval

2. Update Capital Facility Plan

3. Update Impact Fee Analysis

4. Developer agrees to construct or participate in the construction of future required improvements to meet their capacity needs

5. Developer work with Eagle Mountain Properties in finalizing the location of the East Side north/south corridor

6. Right of ways and/or easements should be provided for the required offsite utilities and roadways.

John Jacob, Master Developer, addressed the Commission pointing out the size of the lots in the development.  The lots ranged from approximately 8,500 to 10,000 square feet.  Mr. Jacobs believed that 30% of the lots were 8,500 square feet with 27% open space.  Mr. Jacob said that they would probably be involved with the proposed Eagle Mountain Properties SID and $3600/acre assessment of ground would be required for improvements, which included all needed off-site improvements.  Mr. Jacob stated that he believed it was his responsibility to take care of that requirement. 

Liisa Nusz inquired about the access roads.  Mr. Jacob said he had discussed obtaining an easement for a road from Mr. Bowles, however, Norm Scow owned the road between Mr. Bowles and Mr. Jacob and an easement needed to be obtained from him.

Brigham Morgan asked why the developer had used a flag lot for part of the project.  Mr. Jacob stated that it was connected to the parcel and that part of the other parcel was under a power line.  

Mr. Morgan asked how the collection of the smaller road in between the houses and lots on to the main collector road would be handled.  Mr. Jacob replied that stop signs would be used for now as they didn’t know the status of the main collector road and when it would be constructed.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin asked whether the open space would be landscaped.  Mr. Jacob said that the open spaces would remain natural, however, a trail would be built connecting to local areas.  Mrs. Thulin inquired about parks.  Mr. Jacob stated that they were looking into installing trail system with workout stations.

Doug Gwilliam asked if the garages would be rear or front-loading garages.  Mr. Jacob didn’t foresee a problem meeting the Town Code requirements; there would be no amendments to the design review.

Liisa Nusz asked what measures would be taken to slow the traffic through the development.  Mrs. Nusz was concerned with the safety of children exiting the trails.  Mr. Jacob replied that they could alter the design of the trails to be safer.  Mr. Nusz recommended that when construction began, trucks should not be allowed to travel through housing developments.

Doug Gwilliam inquired about pressure valves for the development.  Mr. Jacob believed that they would be required to have pressure valves.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin inquired about the design guidelines.  Mr. Jacob believed that it was a developer’s requirement to have design guidelines.  Mr. Jacob said that Salisbury homes would possibly be the builder used for the project.

Doug Gwilliam said that whatever was done in the power corridor shouldn’t effect any future installation of power lines.  Mr. Jacob replied that the only project within the power corridor was the trail system, however the trails would not be under the power lines.

Brigham Morgan asked whether berms and trails would separate the subdivision.  Korey Walker stated that the new Development Code didn’t have that requirement.

The Public Hearing opened @ 6:50 p.m.

Nick Berg, EMP, validated that EMP was working on an SID that included John Jacob’s property.  A notice of intention was being prepared and would be filed with the Town the following week.  Mr. Berg anticipated that it would take approximately 60-120 days to process.  The SID would facilitate Lake Mountain Road with utilities and service the Rock Creek subdivision.  Mr. Berg stated that he had discussed the location of the alignment of the collector road with Mr. Jacob and wanted to maintain Lake Mountain Road as a neighborhood street.  Mr. Berg commented on the original Development Code and how he favored that and the traditional style of its neighborhoods.   Mr. Berg liked the unique design of Mr. Jacobs development, however, he didn’t like the lack of alleyways, as he believed that they added a lot to a community.

The Public Hearing closed @ 7 p.m.

Doug Gwilliam commented that he would like to see more trees on the main collector road.  Mr. Gwilliam also stated that he liked the concept of berms separating the subdivisions.  

Jennifer Wright-Thulin agreed.  Mrs. Thulin questioned why there were no alleys.  

Brigham Morgan commented that the southern portion of the development would be enhanced if alleys were added.  Mr. Morgan liked the trails and parks, yet he was concerned that the Town wasn’t seeing the decrease in density and larger lot size as the Town expanded.  Rick Long stated that in comparison, this development had more acreage per lot (123 on 47 acres).

MOTION 
Liisa Nusz moved to approve Rock Creek Station Master Development Plan and rezoning of the subject property to Town Core Residential (TCR) subject to the following conditions: 

1) The Public Works Board must review the Plan.

2) Prior to any final subdivision approval, adequate vehicular access must either: 1) be constructed, or 2) be secured through development approvals and bonding in those instances where access is provided through surrounding developments (Cedar Trail Villages & Eagle Points, Plats G & H).

3) Approval of the Plan does not include review or approval of the subdivision layout.  The proposed layout must still receive conceptual review by the DRC staff and the Planning Commission.

4) A detailed fiscal analysis must be provided that indicates the impacts of the project on the Town’s capital facilities plan and how the developer will pay into the plan in order to provide the additional utility capacity that will be required.

5) All conditions noted on the Town Engineer’s report dated May 5, 2000.

6) That the Planning Commission is not approving 2.6 dwelling units per acre density for this project.  These densities are contingent upon the project meeting the bonus density system requirements in the Town Code.

AND, Town Engineer conditions:

1) Receive Public Works Board Approval;

2) Update the Capital Facility Plan;

3) Update Impact Fee Analysis;

4) Developer agrees to construct or participate in the construction of future required improvements to meet their capacity needs;

5) Developer work with Eagle Mountain Properties in finalizing the location of the East Side north/south corridor; 

6) Right of ways and/or easements should be provided for the required offsite utilities and roadways.

Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Chairman Bill Chipman chaired the remainder of the meeting.

5. Neighborhood Compatibility:

Ken Leetham addressed the Neighborhood Compatibility stating that the Commissioners had previously discussed the item April 25, 2000.  Included in the Commissioner’s packets were ideas from that meeting that had been commented on.  It was Mr. Leetham’s opinion that it would be beneficial to identify specific areas of the code that needed to be amended.  Mr. Leetham provided a questionnaire attempting to identify code sections or requirements that were currently in use. 

Mr. Leetham stated that and additional item that should be discussed was The Ranches Design Guidelines addressing the 1/3, 1/3, 1/3 rule, the minimum 900 square feet home size requirement and porch sizes.

Bill Chipman suggested that the Commissioners go through the questionnaire and discuss each item.  The following is a list of the items that were discussed:

 Code Section or Requirement

1. Maximum Building Height: 35’.

2. Front Setback: 15’.
3. Rear Setback: 20’.


4. Rear Setback for garages on alleys: 15’.

5. Side setbacks: 10’.

6. Maximum lot coverage: 50%.

7. Provisions for alternative setback options proposed by developers.

8. Zero lots line side & rear yard for lots under 8,000 sq. ft. or 70’ in lot width.

9. 60’ wide lots (or less) require alley access.

10. Developers may propose alternative design guidelines.

11. Exterior materials requirement does not apply to homes set back at least 75’.

12. Roof pitch of 6:12 is required

13. Accessory buildings of similar style , color and material as principal residence.

14. Garages shall not face the street unless the garage is set back at least 50’ from the front and 20’ from the front of the dwelling.

15. Porches: 100 sq. ft. minimum; dept: 8’ <200 square feet.   6’ >200 square feet.

For Single Family Residential:

16. Minimum lot size: none.

17. Minimum lot width: none.

18. Minimum home size.

Mr. Leetham advised the Commission that he would compile the information that was discussed and put it in a report.

6. General Discussion/Question/Announcements:

Brigham Morgan discussed the landscaping and light at the Eagle.  Korey Walker said that the Town still hadn’t got the water rights.  An agreement was being negotiated with EMP.  Mr. Walker said that there was some confusion regarding the installation of the light.  The contractor was working on getting the right box to complete the job.

Diane Jacob requested an updated list of the Commissioners names and numbers.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin discussed the use of two-tone siding by Americraft in The Ranches, also the use of chain linked fencing around their construction sites.

Discussion ensued regarding road repairs and street cleaning.  Korey Walker stated that he was waiting for warmer weather to complete the road repairs.  Mr. Walker added that he was trying to locate a road sweeper to clean up the streets.  

7.
Adjournment:

MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion Passed.

Approved:  ________________________________________Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Bill Chipman.
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